TOWN OF SHELBURNE, MA

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

MEETING MINUTES NOVEMBER 1, 2018
A duly posted meeting of the Shelburne Zoning Board of Appeals was held at the Meeting Room at Town Hall, 51 Bridge Street, Shelburne, on November 1, 2018.
Members Present: Michael Parry, Noah Grunberg, Eric Lucentini, Joe Palmeri, Chris Macek 
Administrative Assistant: Faye Whitney

Members Absent: John Taylor
Guests: John Wheeler, Liz Kidder, John Stevens, Kathryn Stevens, Donna MacNicol, James Smith, Laura Iverson, Travis Bistrek, Christy Bistrek, Robin Logan, John Bos, Dave Vreeland
Chair Joe Palmeri called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m.
The Stevens have a shared driveway. At the present time, the Stevens own both parcels accessed by the driveway but a portion of the property is being sold and the property boundaries will be redrawn. The driveway has been shared since 1972. Deeds show the right of way. The Planning Board thinks the Stevens need a variance, but the Board does not think that is something that can be varied. Town Counsel Donna MacNicol said if the boundaries are changed the easement is lost. She suggested making the driveway a “subdivision way” then the Planning Board could approve a subdivision or an attorney could then write a memo to the ZBA saying that some of the elements for a variance now exist.

Donna had been invited to the meeting to discuss variances. The use table in the bylaws indicates what is allowed by right. Special permits can be given at the discretion of the permit granting authority (in Shelburne this is the ZBA) and those permits can be conditioned. Variances can only be given if they meet statutory requirements, and they must clearly meet all three requirements: 1.) Circumstances relating to the soil condition, shape or topography of such land or structures, but not affecting, generally, the zoning district in which it is located; 2.) Substantial hardship, financial or otherwise; 3.) Relief may be granted without substantial detriment to the public good and without derogating from the intent or purpose of the bylaw. Donna said a variance really should not be given unless the land is empty. Whether or not the property can be sold could be considered a hardship. Donna suggested that if a lot of variances were requested in the village area, the way to fix that would be to change the bylaws. A Finding goes to something that doesn’t require a variance.
At 8:25 p.m. the meeting was recessed for a Public Hearing for Liz Kidder and Thomas Luck.

The meeting resumed at 9:10 p.m.

Three options for the Kidder/Luck project had been presented at the hearing. Option 3 required both a finding under Shelburne Zoning Bylaw Section 10.1.2 and a variance under Section 5.2. The variance was for a new driveway. Option 1 was for a variance from back and side yard setbacks. The Board discussed the fact that none of the criteria for a variance had been met.

A motion was made by Noah, seconded by Michael, that based on evidence and testimony provided, and noting that none of the statutory criteria for a variance had been met, that the request for a variance for Option 3 be denied. 

Voting in Support of motion: Noah, Eric, Michael, Joe
       
Opposed:    None

       
Abstentions: Chris

A motion was made by Eric, seconded by Michael, that based on evidence and testimony provided, and noting that none of the statutory criteria for a variance had been met, that the request for a variance for Option 1 be denied. 


Voting in Support of motion: Noah, Eric, Michael, Joe
       
Opposed:    None

       
Abstentions: Chris

Option 2 required a Finding under Section 10.1.2 regarding an alteration to a pre-existing non-conforming structure. Option 2 met all of the setback requirements.

The Board discussed whether Option 2 was more non-conforming under Section 10.1.2 since the footprint would more than double in size. However, Option 2 would provide relief from using a shared driveway. The detriment is to the neighbors and their sense of space and for the neighbors to the rear of the property having to look at a long wall.
A motion was made by Eric, seconded by Noah, that the Board find that the proposed extension of the structure, as detailed in Option 2, is not substantially more detrimental to the neighborhood than the existing non-conforming use. 

The Board discussed the three direct abutters’ concerns about the project, Eric withdrew his motion before a vote was taken. 
A motion was made by Eric, seconded by Noah, to continue the deliberation on the Kidder/Luck application until the next Board meeting on December 6, 2018.


Voting in Support of motion: Noah, Eric, Micahel, Joe
       
Opposed:    None

       
Abstentions: Chris

At 9:55 p.m. Michael moved that the meeting be adjourned.  Noah seconded this. The vote was unanimously in favor.
Respectfully submitted,

Faye Whitney, Administrative Assistant
Document List
Handout provided by Attorney MacNicol of a portion of Massachusetts Land Use and Planning Law regarding variances

Memo from Attorney MacNicol on variances 
